MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2005



PRESENT:
William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Tim Donihi
Whitey Eckstein

Lon K. Howell

Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams
Earnest DeLoach, Airport Counsel

ABSENT:


Charles H. Gibson
STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration 

Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Bev Winesburgh, PMG, Inc.

Lori Duda, PBS&J

Doug Norman, HTA

Michael J. McLean, Commissioner, City of Lake Mary

Greg Dull, TBI

Roger Phillips, StarPort

Marty Sinker, StarPort

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp

John Ienolo, Enterprise RAC

Jim Kriss, AVCON, Inc.

Kevin Spolski

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Kuhn, Commissioner Carey and Commissioner Mike McLean.

2. ADVERTISEMENT OF MONTHLY MEETING
Copy attached.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2005
Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, October 4, 2005.

Board Member Eckstein requested an explanation of changes in insurance requirements that the Authority requires TBI to carry on the terminal.

President Dale explained.

Motion passed.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

1) Southeast Settlement Agreement

a) TBI reached settlement ($.50 on the dollar)

b) Still in possession of two DC9s 

2) Transmeridian (TMA) Settlement Agreement

a) SAA received $100,500.00

b) Aircraft released and removed from Airport prior to Hurricane Wilma

3) Vacation Express update (temporary suspension of service)

4) Construction Project update

5) FAC Legislative Conference will be February 8-9, 2006.  Attendees will go up one day and back the next.

6) Flight Fest 2005

a) November 12, 2005

b) 11:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.

c) Domestic Terminal Lobby

d) Great Alligator Name Hunt

i. Winner to be announced

ii. Judges include:  Mayor Kuhn, Chairman Henley, Bill Miller, Bill Vogel and Dan Ping

e) Participants include:

i. SAA & TBI

ii. Allegiant

iii. Rental Car Companies

iv. Delta Connection

v. FBOs

vi. Creative Host

vii. Sheriff’s Office

viii. Sanford Police Department – Canine demonstration

ix. SAA ARFF

x. Central  Florida Zoo

President Dale advised the event would take place on Saturday, November 2, 2005.  He further advised the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee has a barbecue coming up that weekend.

Jack Dow advised the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee is having a barbecue on Sunday, November 12, 2005, 1:00 to 4:00 pm.

President Dale briefed the Board regarding a meeting he had with Representative Alan Hays, who is a pilot and very interested in the Airport.  He is on the growth management committee.  He advised he had also met with growth management planners from FDOT, John Weiss and Betty McKee.

Discussion ensued regarding growth management and development.
5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised at this time of year the Board elects its officers for the coming year and turned the meeting over to Counsel.

Counsel opened the floor for nominations for Chairman.

Chairman Miller nominated G. Geoffrey Longstaff.

Board Member Howell nominated Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.

Board Member Robertson declined.

Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Williams to close the nominations.

Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Williams, to confirm G. Geoffrey Longstaff as Chairman.

Motion passed.

G. Geoffrey Longstaff was elected Chairman.

Counsel opened the floor for nominations for Vice Chairman.

Board Member Eckstein and Board Member Howell nominated Clyde H. Robertson, Jr. for Vice Chairman.

Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Howell, to close the nominations.

Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Howell, to confirm Clyde H. Robertson, Jr. as Vice Chairman.

Motion passed.

Counsel opened the floor for nominations for Secretary/Treasurer.

Board Member Howell and Board Member Williams nominated Board Member Eckstein for Secretary/Treasurer.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to close the nominations.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to confirm Whitey Eckstein as Secretary/Treasurer.

Motion passed.
The slate of officers elected for 2005/2006 are:

G. Geoffrey Longstaff
Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.
Vice Chairman

Whitey Eckstein

Secretary/Treasurer

President Dale and Board Members thanked Chairman Miller for the outstanding job he has done during his tenure as Chairman.

Chairman Longstaff insisted that Mr. Miller continue as Chairman and close the meeting.

Counsel reported on the Transmeridian (TMA) Bankruptcy.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel turned the meeting back to Mr. Miller.

6. TBI REPORT

a) TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

Performance measures for October 2005

UK

126,330


Numbers are nearly flat compared with October 2004

Total international

129,814


-5%

Domestic 2005

Domestic 2004

18,450


60,649

Total


YTD

148,264


1.527m

-25%


-9%

b) Cargo is a bright spot - mostly from Scandinavia

c) Capital Planning

Bag belt improvement in FIS baggage claim area

Area of baggage storage on the air carrier ramp

Commercial improvements to Chadwicks Pub in the IDL

d) Vacation Express affected greatly by devastation of Cancun and Cozumel by Hurricane Wilma

e) Comparison pricing of fares to Liberia, Costa Rica between Vacation Express/SFB ($400+) and Delta/MCO ($212).

Discussion ensued regarding airlines and how they can operate with the cost of fuel, and are allowed to operate under bankruptcy.

Board Member Eckstein advised he was looking for a compelling argument to support subsidizing the start-up of new airline carriers.

f) Allegiant is picking up at least four routes formerly served by Southeast and PanAm.

Discussion regarding PanAm.

President Dale advised PanAm is still struggling with a union suit, and we are not worried about them at this time.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding the Spain market and a named common carrier.

President Gouldthorpe advised there is a reason for Sanford’s success, and that is the UK market.

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Mayor Kuhn reported on the new city manager, Robert “Sherman” Yehl, who began on October 10, 2005; Bikefest; and Halloween event downtown.

Commissioner Carey reported on mixed use development near the Airport on 415 -Sipes Avenue, which would be an item on the upcoming BCC agenda; and BCC support of economic incentives in the amount of $37,500 for a total of four years [Later in the meeting, in discussion under Items 10A and B, President Dale confirmed that the County approved incentives for both airlines for seven 7 years.] in partnership with the Airport to each airline as long as the airlines are committed.  If the airlines go away, the money goes away.  It is based on the airline’s commitment.

President Dale thanked Commissioner Carey for taking the lead in getting the BCC to support economic incentives to the airlines.

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller thanked the Board, Larry Dale, Staff and other political people for the opportunity to serve as Chairman of the Airport Authority.  He advised he had tried diligently to run a very well disciplined meeting.  He advised he was not always successful but he took it very seriously and he trusted that Chairman Longstaff would be afforded the same courtesy as he had received.  He advised discipline in this boardroom is very important.

Board Members thanked and congratulated Mr. Miller on the great job he had done.

Board Member Eckstein advised he was on the City Commission when Bill Miller came on the Airport Board and he was very proud of the job Mr. Miller had done.

Chairman Miller thanked the Board and advised he especially wanted to thank Board Member Eckstein.

9. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of invoice from Shutts & Bowen, LLP in the amount of $9,115.50 for legal services rendered through September 30, 2005.

Approval was requested for payment of invoice from Shutts & Bowen, LLP in the amount of $9,115.50 for legal services rendered through September 30, 2005.

B. Consider approval of Task Order No. 2005-01 – Professional Services for Terminal Ramp Expansion and Related Work in the amount of $324,660.00, pending FAA approval.

AVCON, Inc., submitted Task Order No. 2005-01 to provide all technical planning assistance, engineering design, specifications, quantity takeoffs, cost estimating and bidding services in connection with the construction of the Terminal Ramp Expansion and related work at the airport.  An independent cost estimate was performed, as required by the FAA, and is within the acceptable range. The independent cost estimate and Scope of Services has been forwarded to the FAA for approval. This project is to funded with a 2006 entitlement grant.

Staff recommended approval of AVCON Task Order N0. 2005-01 by Chairman William Miller, contingent upon FAA approval.

C. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-29 with MATTHEW A. MAYNARD and NATALIE J. MAYNARD for Building No. 511, located at 3010 Cameron Avenue (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-29 with MATTHEW A. MAYNARD and NATALIE J. MAYNARD for Building No. 511, located at 3010 Cameron Avenue.

D. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-27 with CARYN SIMPKINS for 8.175 acres of property located on the east side of Beardall Avenue (grazing land for horses).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-27 with CARYN SIMPKINS for the property located on the east side of Beardall Avenue (grazing land for horses).  The lease term is month-to-month, effective December 1, 2005.  The annual rate is $312.67; the monthly rental payment is $26.06, including taxes.

Note:  Caryn Simpkins is a former employee and has been leasing this land since 2001.  The purpose of the new lease is to remove co-lessee Joe Castaldo’s name from the lease.

E. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-30 with BRIAN SCHROEDER for Building No. 302, located at 2836 Aileron Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-30 with BRIAN SCHROEDER for Building No. 302, located at 2836 Aileron Circle (residence).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one additional year under the same terms and conditions, effective December 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $9,000.00; the monthly payment is $750.00.

F. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2003-01with DONALD and LAURA NOLETTE for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2003-01 with DONALD and LAURA NOLETTE for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle (residence).  Addendum C extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective January 1, 2006.  The annual rental rate is $9,300.00, an increase of $300.00; the monthly payment is $775.00.

G. Consider ratification of Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc. Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 20054-132 between the Sanford Airport Authority, Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., and Air Atlanta Europe for 167 square feet in the Domestic Terminal B Office area (office/common area).

H. Consider approval of proposal from Universal Engineering Sciences to define ammonia impact in wells MW-6 and MW-7 at the Sanford Airport landfill in the amount of $7,334.00

The FDEP has requested additional delineation of ammonia detected in Wells MW-6 and MW-7 at the Sanford Airport Landfill, which is located between the Sheriff’s Hangar and the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development project.  In response to the FDEP’s concerns, Universal Engineering Sciences (UES) has submitted the attached proposal to define ammonia impact at this site, in the amount of $7,334.00.

Staff recommended approval of proposal from Universal Engineering Sciences to define ammonia impact in Wells MW-6 and MW-7 at the Sanford Airport landfill, in the amount of $7,334.00.

I. Consider approval of Task Order No. 25  - design services for Amendment 1 – R/W 9R Extension (ALP Update) in the amount of $15,900.00

On October 4, 2005, the Sanford Airport Authority approved revision of the Airport Layout Plan (ALP) in conjunction with the ongoing design services currently being conducted by PBS&J for the extension of Runway 9R. Accordingly, PBS&J has submitted the attached task order to facilitate the increased scope of services for the aforementioned project.  Task Order No. 25 has been issued in the amount of $15,900.00 to update the existing ALP, with a 30-day timeframe for completion.

Staff recommended approval of Task Order No. 25 -  design services for Amendment 1 – R/W 9R Extension (ALP Update)  in the amount of $15,900.00.

J. Parking Garage Agreement construction and management

1) Consider authorization of Chairman to execute the SAA/OSD Agreement for the Construction and Management of the Domestic Terminal Parking Structure. 

2) Consider approval of the following related items:

· Addendum C to OSD Lease 94-42

· First Amendment to OSD Lease 94-42 Fuel System

· First Amendment to OSD Lease 94-42 Federal Inspection Services

· First Amendment to OSD Lease International Transit Lounge

· First Amendment to OSD Operation and Maintenance Agreement

· FIRST AMENDMENT TO OSD OPERATING AGREEMENT 94-45
Staff recommended approval.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through J.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of increasing duration of previously approved incentives for international air carrier IcelandAir from four (4) years to seven (7) years.
President Dale advised on October 4, 2005, the SAA Board voted unanimously to approve payment of up to $37,500.00 annually in incentives for four (4) years to Icelandair to provide scheduled international service to Europe and Scandinavia.

Greg Dull, Director of Marketing for TBI, briefed the Board regarding IcelandAir and flyglobespan.
IcelandAir has indicated they would consider extending the term to seven (7) years if that was preferable to SAA.

President Dale advised on October 25, 2005, the Seminole County Board of County Commissioners (BCC) voted unanimously to provide $37,500.00 annually to Icelandair for a period of seven (7) years, as a 50/50 match for the Authority's contribution, for a combined total of $525,000.00 in economic incentives over the 7-year period.  Note:  The County’s contribution is contingent upon the air carrier’s commitment to utilize Seminole County hotels for crew layovers.

Staff recommended approval of increasing the duration of the previously approved $37,500.00 annually in incentives for international air carrier Icelandair from four (4) years to seven (7) years.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve increasing the duration of previously approved incentives for international air carrier IcelandAir from four (4) years to seven (7) years.

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of incentives for international air carrier flyglobespan
President Dale advised for over a year, Orlando Sanford International Airport (OSIA) has been in discussion with the Scottish carrier, flyglobespan regarding flying into OSIA.  As with Icelandair, negotiations have progressed positively to the point that the carrier has asked OSIA to approach interested parties for their consideration in providing financial support to assist them in promotion and establishing service in Seminole County.  Specifically, the carrier has requested $75,000 per year for a term of four (4) years, and has indicated that it would consider extending the term to seven (7) years if that is preferable to the SAA and Seminole County.

Due to time constraints, and with the consent of the SAA Chairman, this request was taken to the Seminole County Board of County Commissioners (BCC) on October 25, 2005, to be considered along with the similar proposal from Icelandair.  At that time, the BCC voted unanimously to provide $37,500.00 annually to flyglobespan for a period of seven (7) years, as a 50/50 match for the Authority’s proposed contribution.  Note:  The County’s contribution is contingent upon the air carrier’s commitment to utilize Seminole County hotels for crew layovers.
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As with Icelandair, the first invoice for funds would be due November 2006, and then each November thereafter.  Flights would begin in July 2006.

Airline/Service Information

· flyglobespan is a privately-owned, carrier based in Edinburgh, Scotland who proposes to operate service between OSIA and Glasgow

· flyGlobespan is a “Scheduled” airline rather than “Charter” allowing them to sell and carry local residents to Glasgow and perhaps some connection potential to other flights operating from Glasgow.   This would be the first opportunity for residents and businesses travelers to fly out of OSIA nonstop to the United Kingdom
· Flights are proposed to operate year-round with daily service during the summer and a scaled down service in the winter using 260-seat Boeing 767 wide-body aircraft configured with three classes of seating.

Financial Impact to Seminole County

· Although the carrier has not confirmed its intentions regarding using Seminole County hotels for its crew layovers, this will be a requirement of the County’s economic incentive contribution.  The potential exists for new hotel revenue to approach $400,000 per year (260 flights X 10 crew X ~$75 X 2 nights).  Revenues from shopping and dining would be in addition.  flyGlobespan may also use Seminole County hotels for displaced passengers.

· Labor needed to service flyglobespan’s passengers and aircraft is estimated to involve approximately 30 staff representing nearly $200,000 in additional wages per year

· flyGlobespan would likely lease an office for a staff member and space for storage of aircraft parts; however, their requirements are not known at this time.

Staff recommended approval of payment of up to $37,500 annually in incentives to flyGlobespan for a period of seven (7) years, as a 50/50 match to the County’s contribution, for a combined total of $525,000.00 in economic incentives over the 7-year period.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve payment of up to $37,500 annually in incentives to flyGlobespan for a period of seven (7) years, as a 50/50 match to the County’s contribution, for a combined total of $525,000.00 in economic incentives to the airline over the 7-year period.  

 Motion passed.

C. Consider approval of renewing annual contract with Product Marketing Group, Inc. for continued public outreach campaign, marketing and special event coordination.
President Dale advised Bev Winesburgh would speak to the Board regarding renewal of the marketing contract with Product Marketing Group, Inc.

Bev Winesburgh advised over 1.5 years ago, Product Marketing Group, Inc. (PMG), initiated the public outreach program, FlySanford.com.  The program features a user-friendly website that is continually updated with current flight information, and provides links to the Airport’s primary website as well as the airlines.  Twice a year, PMG prepares and coordinates the publication and distribution of a mail out throughout public and private venues, including local governments, chambers of commerce, homeowners associations, the School Board, etc.  In addition, PMG has provided their expertise and assistance with special events, such as the Grand Opening of the New Entrance, and Flight Fest 2005, and works with both the SAA and TBI Airport Management Group to provide creativity and artwork as needed for numerous advertisements and publications.  PMG has consistently delivered an excellent product in a timely and efficient manner.

PMG’s current contract will expire at the end of November.  At this time, a new contract has been submitted that will extend PMG’s services for an additional year, effective December 1, 2005.  The annual cost of these services is $33,000.00, an increase of $3,000.00.  TBI has agreed to fund $15,000.00; therefore, the total annual cost to the Authority is $18,000.00, or $1,750.00 monthly.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Eckstein about how Sanford Airport is a big secret.  He had brought a friend to visit and his friend was astounded at the facility.  His friend had no idea that the airport existed.  The same is true of about 90% of people in the County.   We must get that message out.

Discussion continued as to getting the message out about Sanford Airport.

Board Member Robertson advised that he would just recommend that literature be removed from the various distribution locations as soon as possible when changes are made by the airlines.

Staff recommended approval of contract renewal with Product Marketing Group, Inc., for continuation of the public outreach campaign and marketing and special event coordination, at an annual rate of $33,000.00.

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve contract renewal with Product Marketing Group, Inc., for continuation of the public outreach campaign and marketing and special event coordination, at an annual rate of $33,000.00.

Motion passed.

Copy of contract attached.
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Advertising, Public Relations & Sales Promotion




October 26, 2005

AN ANNUAL PLAN OUTLINE 

FOR 2006 PUBLIC AWARENESS 

AND COMMUNITY ADVOCACY/PUBLIC RELATIONS ACTIVITIES:
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PREMISE:  Continue ongoing projects to build Domestic usage of the Orlando Sanford 

International Airport airline tenants by increasing public awareness via a memorable, 

easy-to-use web site gate page.

TARGET AREA:  

Seminole County, North Orange County, West Volusia County, 

North Brevard County, Lake County

 STRATEGIES:   

1.Update and build upon the existing multi-layered, flighted marketing campaign to expose FlySanford.com to the 5 County targeted residential and business community.  

2. Continue the maintenance of the FlySanford.com gate page with easy airline and airport links.

3. Continue to establish as many avenues of public awareness promotion as possible via distribution of flyers, stuffers and post card mailings.

4. Assist with creation, coordination and implementation of special public awareness events.

5.  Assist with creation and coordination of graphics and print ads in conjunction with the promotion.

METHODOLOGY:

Creating an integrated annual plan of marketing activity, based on promoting usage of the airlines, tenants and vendors of the Orlando Sanford Airport.

Becoming "proactive" with the airport's annual marketing budget to reach out to the mass market opportunities in the community, negotiate and coordinate "flights" of public awareness activity quarterly, maintaining a common message throughout. 

Product Marketing Group, Inc. would serve as the tool to coordinate communication, outreach activities, unity of graphic design and consistency of purpose, recruitment of community organizations, creation of media promotions and budgeting, planning/management of the strategies as they are implemented and maintaining accountability of the marketing and advertising activity.

FOR 2006

A PRELIMINARY COMMUNITY AWARENESS PROGRAM AND BUDGET OUTLINE:

I:  PRINT DISTRIBUTION (2 flights per year as a continuation 

                                        of ongoing existing program)

$15,000 *(timing to be

coordinated via all partners)
A. Flyers in HOA, Association, Civic Organizations, Chamber, Newsletters

B. Inserts in utility bills, TDC racks, payroll envelopes, tax notices

C. Post Card Mailing to Business in target counties

D. Posters for Display

II:  LOCAL MEDIA PRINT PROMOTIONS (2 flights)

$10,000* (timing as    

above -$ from  annual marketing budget)
A. Newspapers

B. Magazines

C. Business Publications

III: ELECTRONIC MEDIA PROMOTIONS 



$*coordinate with 
A. SGTV






OSIA and Vendor 

B. Cable TV






schedules for

C. Radio






maximum impact

IV: CREATION, IMPLEMENTATION, NEGOTIATION AND COORDINATION OF THE ABOVE  LEVELS OF THE PROGRAM  FOR 12 MONTHS


$33,000 

(330 Product Marketing Group, Inc. hours annually) 


($2,750/month)

*Any additional production and program out-of-pocket expenses to be cost quoted, estimated in writing and approved by clients prior to expenditure.

RESOURCES:

The following community resources will continue to be targeted as A FEW OF THE potential active partners in the promotion of this program:

Seminole County Government




Seminole County School Board

Seminole County Tourist Development Commission/CVB

Seminole County Property Appraiser's Office 

Seminole County Supervisor of Elections Office  

Seminole County Tax Collector's Office            

Seminole County Sheriff's Office

Seminole County Libraries

Seminole County Port Authority                        

Economic Development Commission

All chambers of commerce in the target area     

All cities in the target area

Seminole County Community College and the University of Central Florida

MPO's of the Target Area                                 

Port Canaveral/Cruise Companies

Leadership/Civic Orgs.

Leadership Seminole, Rotary, Lions, Sertoma etc.






EnVision Seminole, Women's Clubs

Business Organizations:

Home Builder's Association and the ABC


Private Business Association of Seminole





Greater Orlando Board of Realtors





Florida Engineering Society





Insurance Association of Florida





Florida Bankers Assn.





Certified Appraiser's Association

Large Employers in the target area

Homeowner's Associations in the target area

Senior Citizen Groups in the target area

Media Sources in the target area

LETTER OF AGREEMENT:

Under this letter of agreement, Product Marketing Group, Inc. agrees to accept the activities and responsibilities, outlined in this plan, to fulfill a community outreach and public awareness campaign for the Orlando Sanford International Airport/Sanford Airport Authority and the services offered there.

COSTING:  Product Marketing Group, Inc. contracts are based on time invested to complete program activity/meetings/events/management/graphics support. Costing for the 2006 program, to commence on December 1, 2005, would be $2,750 per month for an annual total of 330 hours @ $33,000.   It may be renewed at that time upon all parties’ agreement.
All hours, activities, advertising commitments and materials are documented and approved by the client.  The contract fee is billable to the Sanford Airport Authority and payable by the 1st of each month.  A recap of the program is presented on a regular basis and compiled at the conclusion of the contract.

Upon agreement to proceed, Product Marketing Group will consult with all partners involved to develop a detailed plan for expenditures, graphics materials as well as create a firm budget and time line plan for the annual activities.

Thank you for considering this proposal renewal….as the second year of the FlySanford.com program has exhibited, the cost of this contract will be returned many times over in accountable increases in public awareness, airport usage and positive community support.
This plan is presented for approval by November 15, 2005.

APPROVED BY:

_________________________________             _____________________________

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO

       Beverly B. Winesburgh

Sanford Airport Authority


       Product Marketing Group, Inc.

Date_____________________________
       Date_________________________

​​​
D.  Consider approval of request from Sanford Rotary Club to participate as a sponsor in the 2005 Annual Rotary Golf Tournament, at Debary Country Club on Friday, December 2, 2005.  
President Dale advised the Sanford Rotary Club submitted a letter of request to the Sanford Airport Authority asking that the SAA participate as a corporate sponsor in their Annual Golf Tournament.  Note:  The Authority has sponsored this event in the past. This year’s tournament is to be held at the Debary Country Club on Friday, December 2, 2005.  The fee is $490.00, and includes 4 players, hole sponsorship and 4 dinners.  Sponsors are recognized with signs and featured in the bulletin. 

Staff recommended approval of request from Sanford Rotary Club to participate as a corporate sponsor in the 2005 Annual Rotary Golf Tournament at Debary Country Club on Friday, December 2, 2005, at a cost of $490.00. 

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Eckstein regarding what happens when other organizations request participation.  If we do it for one, we must consider others.  Why this one and not the next one?   Where do you stop?   He advised that he objected to supporting all of these organizations.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding this being a management issue and when the money runs out in the budget there is no more sponsorship.  

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller suggested that Staff study this and make a policy recommendation.

Discussion regarding handing out Flysanford.com leaflets at the tournament.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the request from Sanford Rotary Club to participate as a corporate sponsor in the 2005 Annual Rotary Golf Tournament at Debary Country Club on Friday, December 2, 2005, at a cost of $490.00, which includes 4 players, hole sponsorship, four (4) dinners, and sponsorship recognition with signs and featured in the bulletin.

Discussion regarding the Authority’s budget for activities of this kind, and development of a policy by Staff for supporting such requests.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell proposed sponsorship in the amount of $1,500 for Sanford’s “Live After Five” program, which takes place in downtown Sanford every second Thursday of the month.  He advised the Authority would get advertisement in the flier as well as space for a booth either in Magnolia Square or in the area of the post office.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Mayor Kuhn.

President Dale recommended support of “Live After Five” as a win-win.  The cost of sponsorship could be shared with at least with TBI.

Board Member Longstaff advised he would like to see payment made quarterly.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Donihi, to approve sponsorship of “Alive After Five” with the condition that the Authority get a fair return for its donation of $1,500, and payment to be made quarterly.

Discussion regarding assistance from the Mayor in getting permission to stuff fliers in utility bills.

Motion passed.

11. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mike McLean, Lake Mary City Commission, spoke to the Board, as a private citizen, regarding his upcoming campaign for election to the Seminole County Board of County Commission.  Mr. McLean complimented the Board and Staff on their foresight in developing this Airport.

12. OTHER BUSINESS

None.

13. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, DECEMBER 6, 2005

14. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, and upon motion by Board Member Williams and Board Member Howell, the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 a.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO

ag
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, November 1, 2005, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 16, 2005, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.
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Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Larry A. Dale

President & CEO

� EMBED Word.Picture.8  ���








1
-  -

_1191832793.doc
[image: image1.png]






